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Report to Communities and Place 
Committee  

 
22nd June  2017 

 
Agenda Item: 12  

 
REPORT OF CORPORATE DIRECTOR OF PLACE DEPARTMENT 
 

RESPONSES TO PETITIONS PRESENTED TO THE CHAIRMAN OF THE 
COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Purpose of the Report 
 
1. The purpose of this report is to recommend to Committee the responses to the issues raised 

in petitions to the County Council on 23rd February 2017 and 23rd March 2017.   
 

A. Petition to improve the visibility at the juncti on of Owlston Close and Greenhills Road, 
Eastwood (Ref 2016/0220) 
 

2. A 29 signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 
Council by Councillor Keith Longdon.  The petition is to improve the visibility of this junction 
for residents who need to exit Owlston Close onto Greenhill Road. 
 

3. A site meeting was held on the 6th February 2017 involving Councillors Greaves and Longdon, 
the District Manager for the Broxtowe area and interested residents when residents’ concerns 
were discussed along with possible remedial measures. 

 
4. Potential options to resolve the residents’ concerns for this location are currently being 

considered and if a satisfactory solution can be agreed it will be considered for inclusion in a 
future highways programme. 

 
5. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 

 
 

B. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Charles Street, Ruddington (Ref: 
2016/0221) 
 

6. A 12 signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 
Council by Councillor Reg Adair on behalf of residents of Charles Street, Ruddington. The 
petition requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on Charles Street, Ruddington 
due to parking by non-residents.  
 

7. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
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centres, or increase rat running or vehicle speeds. Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 
 

8. Charles Street is a residential, one-way street situated to the east of the town centre with no 
off-street parking.  Whilst there are some existing on-street parking restrictions on the road; a 
parking survey will be undertaken to determine whether a residents’ parking scheme should 
be considered a priority at this location for possible inclusion in a future year’s integrated 
transport programme. 
 

9. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 

 
C. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Montague Road, Hucknall (Ref: 

2016/0222) 
 
10. A 76 signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 

Council by former Councillor John Wilmott on behalf of residents of Montague Road, Hucknall. 
The petition requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on Montague Road, 
Hucknall. 
 

11. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or vehicle speeds. Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 

 
12. Montague Road is a residential road situated to the north-west of the town centre, has a school 

located off the road and has some existing on-street parking restrictions. 
 
13. The County Council proposes to undertake an area wide review of parking in Hucknall during 

2017/18 following the completion of the Hucknall town centre improvement scheme. The 
review will consider non-resident parking on a number of streets in Hucknall and it is proposed 
that Montague Road be included in the proposed review.  

 
14. Following the completion of the Hucknall parking review, a residents’ parking scheme (or 

alternative parking restrictions) on Montague Road will be considered for inclusion in a future 
integrated transport programme should it be considered appropriate (subject to Transport and 
Highways Committee approval). 

 
15. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 

 
 

D. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Peveril Street, Hucknall (Ref: 
2016/0223) 

 
16. An 18 signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 

Council by former Councillor John Wilmott on behalf of residents of Peveril Street, Hucknall. 
The petition requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on Peveril Street, 
Hucknall. 
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17. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or vehicle speeds. Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 

 
18. Peveril Street is a residential road situated to the north-west of the town centre, there are 

currently no parking restrictions and three parking bays located on the road.  
 
19. The County Council proposes to undertake an area wide review of parking in Hucknall during 

2017/18 following the completion of the Hucknall town centre improvement scheme. The 
review will consider non-resident parking on a number of streets in Hucknall and it is proposed 
that Peveril Street be included in the proposed review.  

 
20. Following the completion of the Hucknall parking review, a residents’ parking scheme (or 

alternative parking restrictions) on Peveril Street will be considered for inclusion in a future 
integrated transport programme should it be considered appropriate (subject to Transport and 
Highways Committee approval). 

 
21. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 

 
 

E. Petition to re-open the car park at Shireoaks ra ilway station (Ref 2016/0224) 
 
22. An 86 signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 

Council by Councillor Sybil Fielding.  The petition requests the re-opening of the station car 
park as its closure is impacting on local residents, rail customers and part of the national cycle 
network. 
 

23. The station at this location, which is not staffed, is manged by Northern Rail.  The County 
Council has contacted Northern Rail to discuss these issues and request a speedy resolution 
to the problems that have been highlighted in the petition; and is now waiting for the Northern 
Rail station manager to respond to the issues raised. 

 
24. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 

 
 

F. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on East Lane, Edwinstowe (Ref: 
2016/0225) 

 
25. A five signature petition was presented to the 23rd February 2017 meeting of the County 

Council by Councillor John Peck on behalf of residents of East Lane, Edwinstowe. The petition 
requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on East Lane, Edwinstowe due to 
parking by non-residents. 
 

26. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or vehicle speeds.  Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 
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27. East Lane is a residential road situated to the east of the town centre.  There is a mixture of 
properties on the road, there are currently no parking restrictions, but the majority of properties 
have off-street parking.  There is a car park located off East Lane, managed and operated by 
Edwinstowe Parish Council. 

 
28. As most of the properties on East Lane have off-street parking the introduction of a residents’ 

parking scheme at this location would not currently be considered a priority.  
 
29. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 
 
G. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Lovers Lane and Meyrick Road, 

Newark (Ref: 2017/0226) 
 
30. A 45 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by former Councillor Tony Roberts on behalf of residents of Lovers Lane and Meyrick Road, 
Newark.  The petition requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on the roads 
due to parking by non-residents accessing Newark Northgate rail station and the town centre. 
 

31. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or traffic speeds.  Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 

 
32. Lovers Lane and Meyrick Road are residential roads situated to the north-west of the town 

centre.  Lovers Lane has a mixture of properties, some of which have off-street parking, with 
some existing on-street parking restrictions.  Meyrick Road has no off-street parking and there 
are currently no on-street parking restrictions. 

 
33. Parking surveys have consequently been undertaken on Lovers Lane and Meyrick Road and 

once the results have been analysed they will be used to consider the request for possible 
inclusion in a future year’s integrated transport programme. 

 
34. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 
 
H. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Newstead Avenue, Newark (Ref: 

2017/0227) 
 
35. A 16 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by Councillor Maureen Dobson on behalf of residents of Newstead Avenue.  The petition 
requests a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on the road. 
 

36. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or traffic speeds.  Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 
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37. Newstead Avenue is a residential road situated to the north-west of the town centre and whilst 
there are currently no parking restrictions on it, the majority of the properties have off-street 
parking. 

 
 
38. As the majority of the properties have off-street parking, the introduction of a residents’ parking 

scheme at this location would not currently be a priority.  Residents are, however, able to fund 
the provision of white advisory H-bar markings to prevent obstruction of their driveways. 

 
39. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 
 
I. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Barton’s Close, Newthorpe (Ref: 

2017/0228) 
 
40. A 24 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by Councillor John Handley on behalf of residents of Barton’s Close.  The petition requests 
that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on the road. 
 

41. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 
have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or traffic speeds.  Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 

 
42. Barton’s Close is a residential road situated to the north of the village with no off-street parking. 

There are currently no on-street parking restrictions.  It is unclear from the petition as to the 
nature of the parking issue or its causes and therefore the lead petitioner will be contacted to 
discuss these in more detail. 

 
 

J. Petition requesting a the resurfacing of Bagshaw  Street, Pleasley (Ref: 2016/0229) 
 
43. An 83 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by former Councillor Darren Langton on behalf of local residents.  The petition requests that 
the whole length of Bagshaw Street is resurfaced as a priority. 
 

44. All roads in the county are subject to an annual safety/enhanced inspection by the local 
highway inspector and a ‘visual engineering inspection’ every 3 years.  The analysis of the 
technical condition survey data from these surveys, supplemented with local 
knowledge/judgement are then used to help develop future maintenance programmes. 
 

45. Bagshaw Street was last inspected in February 2017 but we will undertake further inspections 
to determine if the road condition has deteriorated further and should be prioritised for 
maintenance works.  Poplar Drive will be included as part of this assessment with a view to 
combining any proposed works if it is determined that such works are a priority. 

 
46. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
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K. Petition requesting the adoption of a footpath b etween Blackhill Drive and Burton Road, 
Carlton (Ref: 2016/0230) 
 

47. A 29 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 
by Councillor Jim Creamer on behalf of local residents.  The petition requests that the footpath 
between Blackhill Drive and Burton Road be formally adopted, to make it clean and tidy and 
to install lighting. 
 

48. According to the County Council’s records this footpath is currently not adopted highway or a 
public footpath. 

 
49. Requests for the Council to adopt a footpath can be made by the landowner of the footpath; 

and such requests would be subject to the processes set out in Section 38 of the Highways 
Act.  The landowner would, however, be required to pay for the path to be brought up to the 
Council’s required design and maintenance standards (the former of which is not possible in 
many cases) before it could be adopted. 

 
50. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 
 
L. Petition concerning proposed traffic restriction s on Ilkeston Road, Stapleford (Ref: 

2016/0231) 
 
51. A 64 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by former Councillor Stan Heptinstall on behalf of local residents.  The petition is in response 
to consultation undertaken on proposed Traffic Regulation Order to introduce waiting 
restrictions on Ilkeston Road and Melbourne Road, Stapleford. 
 

52. Planning approval has been granted for up to 450 new homes on land north of Ilkeston Road 
and the proposed development will be accessed from Ilkeston Road.  The new access will  
require a number of alterations to the layout of Ilkeston Road and the safety audit of the 
proposed new road recommended that parking restrictions be introduced to help ensure the 
safe and efficient operation of the proposed new junctions and pedestrian refuges along the 
road.  Consequently, a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) for the introduction of ‘no waiting at 
any time’ (double yellow lines) along sections of Ilkeston Road and Melbourne Road was 
consulted on. 
 

53. Whilst the petition was submitted after the consultation closing date the objections highlighted 
in the petition were considered when determining whether to proceed with the waiting 
restrictions.  A report on the proposed TRO (‘THE NOTTINGHAMSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
(A6007 ILKESTON ROAD AND MELBOURNE ROAD, STAPLEFORD) (PROHIBITION OF 
WAITING) TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER 2017 (5218) – CONSIDERATION OF 
OBJECTIONS’) was presented to 16th March 2017 Transport & Highways Committee for 
consideration; at which time the Committee overruled the objections and determined to 
proceed with the TRO as advertised. 

  
54. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
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M. Petition requesting a residents’ parking scheme on Magdalene Way, Hucknall (Ref: 
2017/0232) 

 
55. A 22 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by former Councillor John Wilmott on behalf of residents of Magdalene Way.  The petition 
requests that a residents’ parking scheme is introduced on the road. 

 
56. Requests for residents’ parking schemes are prioritised in locations where residents do not 

have off-street parking and where a scheme won’t negatively affect nearby streets and town 
centres, or increase rat running or traffic speeds.  Schemes are prioritised based on the level 
of non-resident parking. 

 
57. Magdalene Way is a residential road situated to the north-west of the town centre and whilst 

there are currently no parking restrictions on it, all of the properties have off-street parking. 
 

58. As all the properties on Magdalene Way have off-street parking, the introduction of a residents’ 
parking scheme at this location would not currently be considered a priority.  Residents are, 
however, able to fund the provision of white advisory H-bar markings to help prevent 
obstruction of their driveways.  

 
59. It is recommended the lead petitioner is informed accordingly. 
 
 
N. Petition requesting a pedestrian crossing on Bin gham Road, Cotgrave (Ref: 2016/0233) 

 
60. A 40 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 

by Councillor Richard Butler.  The petition requests the installation of a pedestrian crossing 
on Bingham Road, Cotgrave. 
 

61. The County Council has negotiated contributions from the developer to provide measures that 
will help mitigate traffic from the proposed nearby development (such as improved bus 
services) but these do not include new pedestrian crossing facilities on Bingham Road. 
 

62. The County Council receives far more requests for such crossings than it is able to 
fund.  Requests for crossings are therefore prioritised based on the numbers of people 
crossing, traffic volumes and other relevant factors such as accident history so that the 
available funding helps the greatest number of people.  Surveys will therefore be undertaken 
to determine whether a crossing at this location should be prioritised for possible inclusion in 
a future year’s integrated transport programme. 

 
63. It is recommended the lead petitioner is informed accordingly. 
 
 
O. Petition requesting double yellow lines at the j unction of Northwold Avenue and 

Loughborough Road, West Bridgford (Ref: 2016/0234) 
 

64.  A 57 signature petition was presented to the 23rd March 2017 meeting of the County Council 
by Councillor Gordon Wheeler.  The petition requests the installation of double yellow lines at 
the junction of Northwold Avenue and Loughborough Road. 
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65. Northwold Avenue forms part of the recently delivered West Bridgford cycling network and a 
puffin crossing has recently been installed close to the junction.  As part of these 
improvements the County Council proposes to introduce a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) at 
this junction to install ‘no waiting at any time’ (double yellow lines) restrictions; and has recently 
undertaken consultation on the proposals.  A separate report on the proposed TRO will be 
presented to Community & Place Committee to consider the proposals. 
 

66. It is recommended that the lead petitioner be informed accordingly. 
 
 
Statutory and Policy Implications 
 
67. This report has been compiled after consideration of implications in respect of crime and 

disorder, finance, human resources, human rights, the NHS Constitution (Public Health 
only), the public sector equality duty, safeguarding of children and vulnerable adults, service 
users, sustainability and the environment and ways of working and where such implications 
are material they are described below.  Appropriate consultation has been undertaken and 
advice sought on these issues as required. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION/S 
It is recommended that the proposed actions be approved, the lead petitioners be informed 
accordingly and a report be presented to a County Council meeting for the actions to be noted. 
 
 
Adrian Smith - Corporate Director Place Department 
 
 
 
Background Papers and Published Documents 
 

• None 
 
Electoral Division(s) and Member(s) Affected 
 

•  
 


